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The Braille Authority of New Zealand

Aotearoa Trust (BANZAT)

Confirmed Minutes of Meeting 16 of the Braille Authority of New Zealand Aotearoa Trust, held in the Board Room, Āwhina House, Royal New Zealand Foundation of the Blind, 4 Maunsell Road, Parnell, on Tuesday 17 September 2013, commencing at 12:36pm

1  Welcome, attendees

Chairman Maria Stevens welcomed everyone to the meeting. She initiated the roll call.

	Name
	Appointed by
	Term Expires

	Trustees
	
	

	Jenny McFadden
	BLENNZ
	2014

	Janet Reynolds, Treasurer
	RNZFB
	2015

	Wendy Richards
	The Seven
	2014

	Marion Satherley
	The Seven
	2014

	Mary Schnackenberg, Secretary
	The Seven
	2014

	Maria Stevens, Chairperson
	Ngāti Kāpō
	2016

	Paula Waby (from 12:41pm)
	ABC NZ
	2015

	Lisette Wesseling
	RNZFB
	2016

	Apologies
	
	

	Steve Bellamy
	BLENNZ
	2016

	Paul Brown
	The Seven
	2015

	Rose Radford
	PVI
	2015


2  Minutes

2.1  Confirmation of Minutes of Meeting 15 held on 18 June 2013

It was resolved:

That the Minutes of Meeting 15 of the Braille Authority of New Zealand Aotearoa Trust held on Tuesday 18 June 2013 be confirmed.

Moved: Wendy Richards. Seconded: Jenny McFadden. (Res. 16-1).

2.2  Matters arising from Minutes not listed elsewhere in the Agenda

No matters were raised.

3  Correspondence

It was agreed:

That inwards correspondence be received and outwards endorsed as listed in Attachment A to these Minutes. (Res. 16-2).

4  Income and Expenditure

4.1  Five founding bodies' financial contribution to BANZAT

In April we wrote to BANZAT's five founding bodies – BLENNZ, Blind Citizens NZ, Ngāti Kāpō, PVI and RNZFB – seeking a financial contribution to BANZAT. The letter also proposed a meeting to discuss the funding of BANZAT suggesting it might be held on 17 September to coincide with the AGM. Here is a summary of the replies.

•  Blind Citizens NZ has advised verbally that it will not be making a contribution.

•  Karen Stobbs from BLENNZ will be attending the 17 September discussion at 2pm to participate in the conversation and gain a better understanding of the situation.

•  Ngāti Kāpō replied that its Executive “Te Kahui Tumuaki discussed in depth the options offered and after much deliberation determined that due to financial constraint, specifically such an expense was not built into the Society's current budget, the Board, with regret had to decline BANZAT's request. Te Kahui Tumuaki did agree that should our circumstances change the Board would consider supporting Aotearoa, New Zealand specific activities in the Society's future planning. Te Kahui Tumuaki also requested that the BANZAT Board be advised that Ngāti Kāpō strongly supports the purpose and activities of BANZAT and values the relationship it has with the Trust.”

•  PVI has made a donation of $100.00 which has been acknowledged with a receipt and thanks.

•  RNZFB replied: “RNZFB is a keen supporter of BANZAT both financially and in kind, and of course that will continue. We are however not in a position to increase our financial support at this time, though of course we'll be happy to assist in any way that we can to help BANZAT with ideas for how it might cover the difference. BANZAT is of course made up of several organisations, and I know that you will be contacting them with a view to securing the additional funds you need to cover the subscription increase, and I would hope that at least one of them would feel able to make up the difference, either by finding the extra $500 or maybe even agreeing to sponsor the cost of the annual subscription in its entirety, thereby freeing up funds already committed to the current subscription rate for other BANZAT activities. Please do let us know if there is anything else we can help with in the mean time, and be assured that RNZFB's commitment to BANZAT remains as strong as ever.”

4.2  Treasurer's Report

The table below shows the bank transactions since the last meeting. Figures include GST except for international currency transactions.

	18/06/2013
	Opening balance ASB Bank account
	$5,961.28

	
	ASB Bank account transactions
	

	24/06/2013
	From Paula Waby, deposit, refund of overpayment of air fares
	$15.00

	23/07/2013
	To Braille Authority of North America, 2013 membership fees, invoice 2013-7, USD 525.00
	$686.84

	19/08/2013
	To A I Comms, invoice 20130630/2, administration June
	$345.00

	19/08/2013
	To Paula Waby, air fares Dunedin-Auckland-Wellington September meeting
	$221.00

	26/08/2013
	To Janet Reynolds, reimbursement, deposit to Auckland Rose Park Hotel 2014 ICEB Midterm Executive
	$828.60

	17/09/2013
	Closing balance ASB Bank account
	$3,894.84

	
	Assets and Liabilities
	

	22/08/2013
	From RNZFB, annual grant to BANZAT
	$9,545.00

	31/08/2013
	To A I Comms, administration July-August
	$506.00

	17/09/2013
	To Inland Revenue, GST owed by BANZAT
	$875.08

	17/09/2013
	Closing balance bank account plus assets, less liabilities
	$12,058.76


It was resolved:

That the Treasurer's report be received and payments approved.

Moved: Janet Reynolds. Seconded: Mary Schnackenberg. (Res. 16-3).

5  Trustee appointments

At Meeting 14 on 19 March 2013 we advised that the trustees whose term of office concludes in 2013 are Steve Bellamy (appointed by BLENNZ), Maria Stevens (appointed by Ngāti Kāpō) and Lisette Wesseling (appointed by the RNZFB). The three appointing bodies were written to. We have received written advice that BLENNZ has reappointed Steve Bellamy, Ngāti Kāpō has reappointed Maria Stevens and the RNZFB has reappointed Lisette Wesseling each for a further three-year term which expires at the conclusion of the Annual General Meeting in 2016.

6  Meeting preparations 17 September

Maria described the layout of the room. Representatives of the founding bodies will join us at 2pm. Other AGM guests will join us at 3pm. Drinks and nibbles will follow. The lists of attendees at the 2pm meeting and the AGM were reviewed.

7  International Council on English Braille

Mary spoke briefly to her report about the ICEB Executive which had been precirculated.

Discussion turned to arrangements for the 2014 ICEB Midterm Executive meeting. There were three possible social events to be considered: a dinner hosted by the RNZFB; a tour of BLENNZ followed by a concert from the music students and dinner; and an evening with the Auckland Branch of Blind Citizens NZ.

It was agreed:

That the 2014 ICEB Midterm Executive organising subcommittee of Wendy Richards, Jenny McFadden, Steve Bellamy, Janet Reynolds, Maria Stevens and Mary Schnackenberg be convened as early as practical in the new school term. (Res. 16-4).

Maria reported that Paul Manning has resigned as the Chair of the Pacific Committee of the International Council for Education of People with Visual Impairment (ICEVI) for health reasons. James Aiwa from Papua New Guinea is the new Chair.

Maria also advised that Cathy West from the Kelburn Campus of BLENNZ will be visiting Tonga this October. Boxes of school journals in braille have been sent to support the braille reading programme. Some old cassette recorders are also being donated. On her return Cathy will be able to guide us about further appropriate assistance.

8  Code Maintenance Committee

At Meeting 15 on 18 June 2013 it was agreed: That the print and braille editions of the Hitchhiker's Guide to UEB and the New Zealand edition of the UEB Manual be publicised simultaneously; and That the publication of both items in braille be added to the Issues List. (Res. 15-7).

Janet reported that both the Hitchhiker's Guide to UEB and the New Zealand Edition of the UEB Manual are almost ready as PDF files for printing, in password controlled MS Word files and as BRF files for embossing or reading on electronic braille displays. When all the files are completed they will be placed on the BANZAT website.

9  BANZAT accreditation of braille producers working in New Zealand

At Meeting 14 on 19 March 2013 it was agreed: That a simplified braille format guide be developed by Paula Waby, Janet Reynolds and Maria Stevens for adoption by BANZAT, ideally at its next meeting; and that details of the braille producer accreditation components and process be further explored with Accessible Format Production, giving consideration to the costs of setting and marking an examination. (Res. 14-8).

Janet reported that a new version of the guide has been produced and will be discussed shortly by the subcommittee. The guide will be read by blind, low vision and sighted potential and current transcribers. Issues about the file formats to be provided were discussed. Current thinking is that the guide will contain rules with exemplas in an appendix.

Conversation then turned to the accreditation process itself. Options included providing an examination or asking for samples of work from those seeking accreditation. While giving feedback about, for example, poor braille format and incorrect rendering of Te Reo Māori is an option, producers making these errors are not obliged to listen to the feedback or to generate correct braille. The goal is to obtain recognition by purchasers of BANZAT's accreditation of transcribers who are seeking payment for their braille services.

10  Trans-Tasman Unified English Braille Proficiency Certificate

At Meeting 15 on 18 June 2013 it was agreed: ... That the proposal for examiners of the Trans-Tasman UEB Proficiency Certificate to meet following the 2013 examinations be endorsed. (Res. 15-6). It was further agreed: That BANZAT gather and provide to the examiners any issues about the examination, including: release time for teacher aides to study braille; the timing of the examination; and the use of the Perkins brailler and the software program Perky Duck. (Res. 15-8).

As New Zealand's examiner, Maria reported that this year 19 candidates will be sitting. It is hoped to hold a teleconference with the Australian examiners after this year's exams. There is now six years' worth of data from the exams. Marion Satherley, in her role as teacher of the BLENNZ Distance Braille Course, undertook to provide feedback to Maria.

11  Recognition of contribution to braille

It was resolved:

That the citations for Stephanie Conn, Dorothy Silvester and Terry Small be placed on the BANZAT website following the 2013 Annual General Meeting.

Moved: Maria Stevens. Seconded: Marion Satherley. (Res. 16-5).

12  Braille competition 2013

Feedback re the Paula Green poetry competition was very positive. Prize winners were reported to be very happy with their prizes. The families of the six winners have agreed their poems can be combined into a braille booklet. In reply to a question, Maria undertook to produce certificates based on the 2011 certificates. There is keenness among the resource teachers vision for another competition in 2014. It was recommended that this be again held as part of an immersion course.

Janet undertook to seek copies of invoices from Janny Cooke so the financial value of the prizes can be recognised in BANZAT's accounts as a sponsorship. Mary agreed to send a letter of appreciation from BANZAT to Paula Green.

It was agreed:

That Lisette reconvene the Braille Competitions Subcommittee in a conference call in October to explore a possible competition during an immersion course in 2014;

That Maria produce certificates for the prizewinners based on the 2011 certificates;

That a booklet of the prizewinning poems be produced in braille as permission has been received from the families involved;

That Janet seek copies of invoices for prizes so that the financial contribution from the Association of Teachers of the Visually Impaired can be recognised as a sponsorship of BANZAT; and

that Mary send a letter of appreciation from BANZAT to Paula Green. (Res. 16-6).

13  Braille signage

Lisette reported that the agreed revisions have been made to the Signage Guidelines and a revised PDF file will be placed on the RNZFB website by Wednesday 18 September. She also advised that because visitors to the website are asked to complete a form prior to downloading the signage guidelines, the RNZFB has learned that they have been requested from as far away as Argentina.

14  Promotion around Louis Braille's birthday

Following discussion it was agreed to write to braille users again to seek their help with the promotion of literacy through braille in the media next January. It was suggested that we might try to find a blind sailor who uses a braille compass and contacts were provided for the blind sailing group. In reply to a request, it was agreed to look into personalising the letters rather than writing "Dear member".

15  Trustee reports

•  Association of Blind Citizens of New Zealand Inc.: Paula Waby reported that a number of braille related issues were discussed with the RNZFB Client Services Committee at a meeting in August.

•  Blind and Low Vision Education Network NZ (BLENNZ): Jenny McFadden reported that the position of Principal of BLENNZ is being readvertised. The advertisement is to be distributed internationally as well as within New Zealand.

•  BLENNZ Distance Braille report: Marion Satherley reported there is a strong desire for tuition in learning braille with her role now at 53 students. Most are teacher aides working in isolation. Personal development for teacher aides will be explored by BLENNZ during the next term. One possibility might be to arrange group Skype calls for weekly training and peer support.

•  BLENNZ Music: In speaking to her written report, Wendy Richards commented further on the use of a range of internet technologies and software such as Skype and Facebook.

•  Ngāti Kāpō o Aotearoa: Maria Stevens advised that this Friday 20 September she will be attending part of their National Conference which is celebrating 30 years since the formation of Ngāti Kāpō.

•  Parents of Vision Impaired NZ Inc.: Rose Radford advised that the Annual General Meeting of PVI will take place in Auckland on Saturday 21 September.

•  RNZFB Accessible Format Production: Janet Reynolds.

•  RNZFB Braille Awareness Consultant: Lisette Wesseling received strong support from the trustees for the proposal to provide reading buddies from experienced braille users for adult new learners of braille.

It was agreed:

That the above reports be received. (Res. 16-7).

16  New business

Braille business cards: We were advised that the Workflow Coordinator of RNZFB's Accessible Format Production Lyvie King is gathering a list of companies who make braille business cards. Available samples will be provided at BANZAT's November meeting.

17  Proposed schedule of meetings 2013-2014

The proposed meeting dates and venues were discussed and agreed.

Tuesday 5 November 2013, 12:30pm, BANZAT Meeting 18, BLENNZ Homai Campus, 2 McVilly Road, Manurewa. Jenny McFadden to book.

Tuesday 18 March 2014, 12:30pm, BANZAT Meeting 19, Board Room, Āwhina House, 4 Maunsell Road, Parnell. Maria Stevens to book (NOTE: since these Minutes were confirmed, the venue has been changed to Accessible Format Production Totara Room).

Tuesday 17 June 2014, 12:30pm, BANZAT Meeting 20, BLENNZ Homai Campus, 2 McVilly Road, Manurewa. Jenny McFadden to book (NOTE: since these Minutes were confirmed, there has been a proposal to bring this meeting forward to Sunday 25 May).

Tuesday 16 September 2014, 12:30pm, BANZAT Meeting 21, followed by fourth Annual General Meeting 22, Board Room, Āwhina House, 4 Maunsell Road, Parnell. Maria Stevens to book (NOTE: since these Minutes were confirmed, this date has been brought forward to Tuesday 9 September 2014).

The full updated list of dates for the diary is in Attachment B to this Agenda.

This portion of the meeting concluded at 1:54pm.

18  Future funding of BANZAT

The meeting resumed at 2:03pm. The BANZAT Chair Maria Stevens initiated a roll call. In addition to the BANZAT trustees, the meeting was joined by:

•  Karen Stobbs, Acting Principal BLENNZ;

•  Geraldine Glanville representing Blind Citizens NZ who brought apologies from National President Clive Lansink and Executive Officer Rose Wilkinson;

•  Chrissie Cowan, Executive Officer, Ngāti Kāpō;

•  Neil Jarvis, Executive Director - Strategic Relations, Accessibility, RNZFB; and

•  Greg Hurn, Executive Director - Accessible Information Services, RNZFB.

An apology had been received from Paul Manning, Executive Officer of PVI.

Maria asked Janet Reynolds to lead the discussion in her role as BANZAT's Treasurer. Janet thanked everyone warmly for attending the meeting. She spoke to the paper circulated to the representatives of BANZAT's five founding bodies. During discussion a number of points were made.

•  Payment of travel and accommodation relies heavily on trustees getting support from their own appointing organisations.

•  The examination for the Trans-Tasman Unified English Braille Proficiency Certificate is set in alternate years by either BANZAT or the Australian Braille Authority. Australian papers are marked by members of the ABA. New Zealand papers are marked by staff in RNZFB Accessible Format Production with Maria Stevens the named examiner.

•  When the Trans-Tasman Certificate began in 2008 the candidates numbered 12. In 2013 19 candidates will be sitting.

•  The Trans-Tasman Certificate is run simultaneously on both sides of the Tasman. In New Zealand the despatch, receipt and marking of the papers coincides with NZQA exams and the Foundation's governance processes.

•  The RNZFB representative congratulated BANZAT on three fantastic years saying that the RNZFB is proud of BANZAT.

•  Options facing BANZAT include borrowing from reserves; increasing its revenue; reducing its expenditure. Perhaps BANZAT cannot do everything in one year. The budget in the paper provided is ambitious.

•  Funding sources of other braille authorities vary from country to country. Larger countries have a wider range and number of organisations as members, e.g. the Braille Authority of North America.

•  Is BANZAT doing work that should be funded from other sources such as the Ministry of Education or BLENNZ?

•  It was acknowledged that the Ministry of Education wants highly trained professionals. Students on the Massey Course for teachers of the vision impaired have as a course requirement the passing of the Trans-Tasman Certificate. The possibility could be explored of the costs for students sitting the Certificate being met by the Ministry.

•  Australian Braille Authority charges each candidate AUD50.00 to sit the Trans-Tasman Certificate examination. A charge was explored by BANZAT. Feedback from parents was that a charge would discourage candidates from taking the exam. Another group at risk might be braille users themselves.

•  BANZAT demonstrates excellence in braille. For excellence there is a cost.

•  It was suggested we find out how examinations for New Zealand sign language interpreters are funded.

•  The RNZFB representative confirmed the information in the letter from the Chief Executive that the RNZFB is not in a position to increase its financial support at this time.

•  The Blind Citizens representative felt BANZAT should define what the trust wants to do and put a cost on it then approach funders.

•  Prepare a business case for future years with evidence of benefits and costs.

•  Use “aid in kind” as an alternative to cash. This is already happening, for example, the Hitchhiker's Guide to UEB and the 2013 raille competition were supported by BLENNZ. Aide in kind for the current year will be reported on in the 2014 financial report to the AGM.

•  To what extent should Trust be independent of founding bodies when it comes to travel to meetings. Travel and membership subscriptions are real money.

•  The Blind Citizens representative expressed the view that BANZAT's work is under valued when all the expenditure is not fully recorded.

•  Some trustees who are employees of BLENNZ or the RNZFB may be concerned about the disclosure of the full costs of their BANZAT involvement that have been met from their managers' budgets.

•  Discussion then turned to the extent and style of communication from BANZAT about its work.

•  The Ngāti Kāpō representative felt that this meeting had helped Ngāti Kāpō to decide how best to help BANZAT. It is crucial for Māori children to access braille. Ngāti Kāpō would be keen to assist BANZAT through their networks. BANZAT's issues list should be communicated. Ngāti Kāpō would support a meeting of the founding bodies each year to receive an update with evidence to support advocacy about braille.

Maria thanked everyone for their contributions to the discussions.

19  Closure

The meeting closed at 2:53pm.

NOTE: These Minutes were confirmed at Meeting 18 held on 5 November 2013.

Chairperson Maria Stevens
Date
Attachment A: Correspondence schedule Meeting 16, 17 September 2013

To BANZAT group with Unconfirmed Minutes for Meeting 15 on 18 June 2013; and the confirmed Minutes for Meeting 14 on 19 March 2013.

Income and expenditure:

From Chrissie Cowan of Ngāti Kāpō advising a reply concerning the request for funding would be provided by 26 June;

From Chrissie Cowan advising that Ngāti Kāpō is not in a position to make a financial contribution to BANZAT at this time: see Item 4.1;

To Rose Wilkinson of Blind Citizens NZ resending our letter of 22 April re financial contribution to BANZAT, advising that the Secretary cannot locate a reply;

To Karen Stobbs resending our letter of 22 April addressed to Jane Wells re financial contribution to BANZAT, advising that the Secretary cannot locate a reply;

To and from Rose Wilkinson with invitation to meeting re funding of BANZAT with reply and apology from Clive Lansink and Rose Wilkinson and advice that Geraldine Glanville will be representing the Blind Citizens NZ Board;

To and from Karen Stobbs with invitation to meeting re funding of BANZAT with verbal reply that she will be attending;

To and from Chrissie Cowan with invitation to meeting re funding of BANZAT with verbal reply that she will be attending;

To and from Paul Manning with invitation to meeting re funding of BANZAT and his apology;

To and from Sandra Budd with invitation to meeting re funding of BANZAT and her advice that Neil Jarvis will be attending to represent her;

From the Charities Commission with changes to financial reporting requirements for large charities with which BANZAT already complies.

Trustee appointments:

From Chrissie Cowan of Ngāti Kāpō advising that confirmation of their trustee appointee would be provided by 31 July;

From Chrissie Cowan of Ngāti Kāpō advising that confirmation of their trustee appointee would be provided by 3 September;

To Chrissie Cowan answering a verbal question about Use of Skype by BANZAT;

From and to Chrissie Cowan advising that Maria Stevens has been reappointed to BANZAT as Ngāti Kāpō's representative;

See Item 5.

International Council on English Braille (ICEB):

To Braille Summit with congratulations on the launch of World Braille Usage Third Edition;

From President Pete Osborne to the NZBRL list thanking BANZAT for its message of support;

To NZBRL with information about the launch of World Braille Usage third edition;

See Item 7.

Trans-Tasman Unified English Braille Proficiency Certificate:

From Jane Wells with response to your letter dated 7 may 2013;

From Maria Stevens with invitation and application form to sit the certificate and hyphenation clarity;

From and to Cassandra Embling requesting the password for the UEB Manual;

See Item 10.

From Wendy Richards with the link on the BLENNZ website to the Guidelines for the preparation and administration of braille music examinations.

From Wendy Richards with the link to the podcast about BLENNZ music programmes on radio New Zealand.

To Special Education, Ministry of Education, with a letter of support for a trustee seeking financial assistance towards course costs for professional development in the teaching of braille.

From Mary Schnackenberg forwarding to the BANZAT group an American item that NFB applauds the new guidelines for Braille Instruction issued by the US Department of Education.

From Lisette Wesseling forwarding information about the June 2013 National Library Service/Perkins School for the Blind Braille Summit.

From Lisette Wesseling with the Braille Mail September 2013.

From and to Janny Cook with invitation to the BANZAT Secretary to the farewell for retiring BLENNZ Principal Jane Wells.

From and to Dorothea Pienaar, a teacher at Oaklynn School, seeking information about learning braille, referred to Marion Satherley.

From Paul Brown forwarding information about braille books given to school with comment from Lisette Wesseling.

From Paul Brown forwarding information about the Cosmo Braille Writer.

From Maria Stevens forwarding advice from Paul Manning that he is stepping down as the Chair of ICEVI Pacific Committee.

From Tammy Axelsen with the 2014 Round Table Conference - Call for Papers.

Various emails re invitations to BANZAT's AGM on 17 September 2013.

Attachment B: Dates

The Braille Authority of New Zealand

Aotearoa Trust (BANZAT)

Dates for the diary

Tuesday 18 March 2014, 12:30pm, BANZAT Meeting 19, Accessible Format Production Totara Room, 1st floor Āwhina House, 4 Maunsell Road, Parnell.

Saturday 17 May 2014, Australian Braille Authority Annual Meeting, Brisbane.

Saturday 17 May 2014 to Tuesday 20 May 2014, Round Table on Information Access for People with Print Disabilities, Brisbane.

Wednesday 21 May 2014, 6pm, until Saturday 24 May 2014, 5pm, Executive meeting International Council on English Braille, Auckland Rose Park Hotel, Gladstone Road, Parnell.

Tuesday 17 June 2014, 12:30pm, BANZAT Meeting 20, BLENNZ Homai Campus, 2 McVilly Road, Manurewa, with proposal to bring this forward to Sunday 25 May.

Tuesday 9 September 2014, 12:30pm, BANZAT Meeting 21, followed by fourth Annual General Meeting 22, Board Room, Āwhina House, 4 Maunsell Road, Parnell.

Wednesday 31 December 2014, annual return due to the Charities Commission.

Sunday 4 January 2015, 4 January 1809, birthday of Louis Braille.

Historic dates

1989 The Braille Authority of New Zealand was established.

1994 The Royal New Zealand Foundation for the Blind became an associate member of the Braille Authority of North America.

29 November 2005, New Zealand adopted Unified English Braille by unanimous resolution of the Braille Authority of New Zealand.

10 August 2010, Meeting 1 of the Braille Authority of New Zealand Aotearoa Trust (BANZAT).

13 September 2011, Meeting 7, BANZAT first Annual General Meeting.

18 September 2012, Meeting 12, BANZAT second Annual General Meeting.

17 September 2013, Meeting 17, BANZAT third Annual General Meeting and launch of the Hall of Honour.


